Vernhams Dean Parish Council

Notes from the meeting held on Monday 10th May 2021 7.30 pm in the Millennium Hall Vernham Dean
Present:  
Richard Winch
Mark Doherty

Nigel Palmer

Haydn Watkins

 Julie Drury

Glyn Seymour

In attendance:
Karen Nightingale
John Hale
1. Annual reports for 2020/2021 had been distributed to all members. No questions were raised.
2. Chairman of the Council Mark Doherty proposed Richard Winch, Julie Drury seconded. All in favour. Richard Winch was duly elected Chairman 2021/2022
3. Vice Chairman of the Council Richard Winch proposed Julie Drury, seconded by Nigel Palmer. Julie Drury was duly elected Vice Chairperson 2021/2022
4. To agree councillors’ responsibilities for the year 2021/ 2022 The following roles were unanimously agreed:
	Office
	Councillor

	Planning sub committee
	Julie Drury  Dave Christy  Mark Doherty

	Village Hall
	Adrian Butt

	School Governor
	Liaise with school

	Playing Fields Association
	Richard Winch

	Transport, roads, and highways
	Nigel Palmer

	Trees
	Paul Nicoll to continue

	Footpaths
	Haydn Watkins

	Internal Auditor
	Tammy King

	Flooding
	Dave Christy

	Neighbourhood Watch
	TBA

	Website Administrator
	Paul Bradley to continue


5. To complete the annual Register of Interests. Forms had been distributed and returned to clerk
6. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE were received from Adrian Butt, Dave Christy, Cllr Phil North and Cllr K North
7. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST None declared
8. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING the minutes  were signed as a true record of the parish council meeting held on 8th March 2021

9. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – to receive any questions or petitions (for information only) no members of the public present.
10. ACTIONS ARISING from previous minutes not covered under other agenda item  (for information only)
a. To provide list of potential kissing gates. FP10 and FP 28 were identified as those which would benefit from kissing gates to replace stiles. Landowners to be contacted.
b. Seek input from school on siting of bottle bank at car park. On hold until work on drainage mound is complete.
c. NW co-ordinator replacement. In progress
11. HIGHWAYS UPDATE. Flooding at bottom of Conholt Hill remains a problem. Cllr K North is still pushing for a resolution. Broken finger sign at Pill Heath has been replaced and one at the triangle in Upton has been reported to HCC. Sign has appeared on Bulpitts Hill saying road will be closed 17th May. It is presumed that BT will be undertaking work as they did in Littledown today.
12. PLAYING FIELDS UPDATE. With the proposed removal of the skateboard ramp work has been undertaken to look at replacement play equipment. Quotes have been received in the region of £35 - £40k. The PFA committee is pleased to have a new parishioner on board and they will formulate a plan in consultation with the village and then present it to the PC. Grants will then be sought to help fund the project. Maintenance on the lighting has been carried out in the pavilion and grant funding is also being sought to help with the costs. A new cleaner for the pavilion is required. It was suggested that other villages’ facilities are approached to see who they use.  Two football teams have requested to use the pitch over the summer and possibly winter as well. Suggested cost of £50 per match. The netball team are once again using the MUGA and the light controller has now been fixed. A tennis coach will be using the MUGA on Thursday afternoons. A risk assessment is required for the playing fields and a template has been sent to the Chair. Work on this will be conducted in consultation with the school.  The outside tap has been left on o several occasions -  a plumber is required to sort this out. The PC extended its thanks to John Hale for all his hard work on ensuring the facility is operating at its very best after such a difficult time with COVID. The PC also extended thanks to the Chair of the village hall Michael Knight for securing grants for the hall and its redecoration.
13. COUNCILLORS’ REPORTS
a. JD reported that the drains at Pippins had been requested to be cleared. The homeowner is responsible for keeping it clear and ensuring that surface water can drain away. Permission for development at Eight Acres had been granted, neighbours are monitoring to ensure no commercia activity is taking place. It is not clear whether retrospective permission has been granted to the development at Winterside Farm.

b. MD reported that the roads to Vernham street were now in good repair, but that the trees near the church sign were very overgrown and encroaching on the telegraph wires. He will contact landowner.

c. NP reported the theft of outdoor fires from The Crown Inn at Upton. Replacement units have been secured.

d. HW reported that a signpost has been erected on FP21. The footpath that goes through the garden of a property in Henley is rarely used and the homeowner has no issues. 

e. RW reported that the works on the Burydene are severely overdue. The original completion date was January 2021. It will now be June 2021. Although it appears to be a very large mound at the moment it is hoped it will blend into the field once the grass is established. £5000 will be paid to the PC upon completion. All PC land is in the process of being registered. It is estimated that the cost will be in the region of £1000 but this is a legal requirement.  The PCC had expressed concern over the state of the grass verge opposite the church. This gets very churned up especially during the bad weather. MD to ask landowner of adjacent field if he can help in any way. It was suggested that mats be put down that allow the grass to grow through.
14. CLERK’S UPDATE & CORRESPONDENCE The PC now has a licence of its own for the use of the SLRs. This is now a legal requirement that each parish has one.
15. PLANNING MATTERS
a. 21/01013/FULLN Carport Manor Farm Cottage Vernham Street. Object due to size.
16. FINANCE  balance in Lloyds bank 12h APRIL 2021 £27,870.98
1. The Annual Governance and Accountability Return for 2020 – 2021 was signed. 

2. The accounting statement was signed by the Chairman

3. The annual governance statement 2020 2021 was signed by the Chairman
a. The following invoices were approved and cheques raised:

i. HALC Membership 2021/22 £271.39
ii. S Haigh bench refurbishment £160.00 

iii. PFA Maintenance £100.00
iv. TVBC Dog bin emptying £173.84

v. Tangley PC SLR share £473.70
17. DATE OF NEXT MEETING Monday 12th July 2021
Distribution: Cllrs R Winch;  A Butt; D Christy; M Doherty; J Drury; N Palmer; G Seymour; H Watkins
Borough Cllr: P North  County Cllr: K North

Copies to noticeboard and website: www.vernhamdean.org.uk
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